

AGENDA SUPPLEMENT (2)

Meeting: Tidworth Area Board

Place: Memorial Hall, Andover Rd, Ludgershall, Wiltshire, SP11 9LZ

Date: Monday 20 March 2023

Time: 7.00 pm

The Agenda for the above meeting was published on 10 March 2023. Additional documents are now available and are attached to this Agenda Supplement.

Please direct any enquiries on this Agenda to Stuart Figini of Democratic Services, County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, direct line or email stuart.figini@wiltshire.gov.uk

Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225)713114/713115.

This Agenda and all the documents referred to within it are available on the Council's website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk

4 <u>Minutes (Pages 1 - 8)</u>

Minutes of the last meeting held on 23 January 2023

5 Partner Updates (Pages 9 - 12)

Fire Service Update

DATE OF PUBLICATION: 20 March 2023



MINUTES

Meeting: Tidworth Area Board

Place: Ludgershall Memorial Hall, Andover Road. Ludgershall. SP11 9LZ

Date: 23 January 2023

Start Time: 7.00 pm Finish Time: 8.30 pm

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:

Tara Hunt, (Tel): 01225 718352 or (e-mail) tara.hunt@wiltshire.gov.uk

Papers available on the Council's website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk

In Attendance:

Wiltshire Councillors

Cllr Christopher Williams (Chairman), Cllr Mark Connolly and Cllr Tony Pickernell (Vice-Chairman)

Wiltshire Council Officers

Dominic Argar (Assistant Multimedia Technician)
Tara Hunt (Senior Democratic Services Officer)
Karlene Jammeh (Area Board Delivery Officer)
Chris Manuel (Community Resilience Lead Officer)
Graeme Morrison (Strategic Engagement and Partnership Manager)
Jen Salter (Director Families and Children)
Camella Town (National Power Outage Project Officer)

Town and Parish Councils

Chute Parish Council
Collingbourne Ducis Parish Council
Tidworth Town Council

Partners

Wiltshire Police Tidworth, Netheravon and Bullford Garrison

Total in attendance: 21

Minuto	Common of large Discussed and Decision			
Minute No	Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision			
1	Chairman's Welcome, Introductions and Announcements			
	The Chairman, Cllr Chris Williams, welcomed those present to the meeting of the Tidworth Area Board.			
	Reference was then made to the Chairman's Announcements briefing notes and additional information as listed in the Agenda Pack, namely:			
	 Proposed Police Precept increase for 2023/24 The King's Coronation – Community Celebrations 			
	The Chairman suggested that some Health and Wellbeing funding could be allocated to support communities in planning for the event. The Strategic Engagement and Partnerships Manager (SEPM) confirmed that applications of this type could only be considered if they fulfil the grants criteria for the Older and Vulnerable Adults Funding. However, funding could be ringfenced with this condition. The Chairman then proposed that £2,000, be ring-fenced on this basis which Members approved. This could be awarded in small grants of approximately £300-£400 to organisations.			
	Resolved			
	The Area Board approved that £2,000 of Health and Wellbeing funding be ring-fenced for the purpose of supporting community celebrations for the King's Coronation. Requests for funds from this ring-fenced money would still need to meet grant criteria and go through the grant application process.			
2	Apologies for Absence			
	There were no apologies from Area Board councillors.			
3	Declarations of Interest			
	There were no declarations of interest.			
4	<u>Minutes</u>			
	The minutes of the previous meeting of the Tidworth Area Board held on 17 October 2022 were considered.			
	Following which, it was:			
	Resolved			

The Area Board approved and signed the minutes of the previous meeting of the Tidworth Area Board held on 17 October 2022 as a true and correct record.

5 Police Update

Inspector Ricky Lee, Wiltshire Police, provided an update for attendees. It was noted that Inspector Lee had only been in the post for approximately two weeks but informed Members of his relevant previous experiences, local knowledge, and roles. Furthermore, it was noted that there had been a few changes to the team due to staff shortages, however attendees were reassured that Wiltshire Police were developing plans which looked at bolstering numbers in order to provide a greater presence in local communities and keep residents safe. It was highlighted that there was an increase in crime across Wiltshire, however this was in line with national trends and therefore Officers were not overly concerned as it was not a Wiltshire specific issue. Possible reasons for the increase were listed as more people using mobile phones and technology, greater access to the internet and greater staff numbers in call handling centres.

The local priorities, as listed within the Agenda Pack and Agenda Supplement 2, were discussed and Inspector Lee informed attendees he wanted to liaise with Area Board Members and local residents into the future to identify their local priorities. The Chairman encouraged Inspector Lee to continue the quarterly meetings between the Police Community Support Officers (PCSO) and the Neighbourhood Tasking Group.

Sarah Holden, Citizens in Policing Supervisor, presented the Road Safety Update as included as part of Agenda Supplement 1. The Community Speed Watch (CSW) data over the last two years was detailed alongside a map showing the different CSW locations logged which, when used by Officers, could improve engagement. Following on from this, reference was made to the Qlik analytics software used by Wiltshire Police which creates interactive reports and dashboards that can be utilised by Officers to discover trends and therefore deliver more targeted enforcement. It was noted that Wiltshire Council were looking at create a similar dashboard with regard to traffic survey data. Officers highlighted that attendees could review all dashboard data online in the near future once it had been published and available for public sight.

Two new roles were then explained, namely: Community Road Safety Officers (CRSO's) and Community Speed Enforcement Officers (CSEO's). It was noted that these roles had been created as a result of the uplift programme and that Officers in these roles were a dedicated resource that residents and Members could contact if needed.

A quick overview of Police Operations was then given with regard to initiatives around reducing uninsured driving, impacts of people driving uninsured, the importance of said initiatives and highlighting that the SP9 and SP4 postal districts were within the top 10 uninsured postal districts in Wiltshire.

Lastly, wider work undertaken across the County in December 2022 was discussed with reference to seized vehicles, and drink and drug driving arrests. Officers encouraged residents and Members to have a look at the Wiltshire Specialist Ops Twitter account which would give more up to date information for people to follow. The account can be found through the following link: Wilts Specialist Ops (@WiltsSpecOps) / Twitter.

The Chairman thanked all Officers involved for the comprehensive presentation and expressed anticipation for future updates.

6 Fire and Rescue Update

It was noted that a report from the Dorset & Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service had not been received by Democratic Services and there wasn't a representative in attendance to deliver a verbal update, therefore no update was provided.

7 Helping resilience in the community

Camella Town, National Power Outage Project Officer, and Chris Manuel, Community Resilience Lead Officer, delivered a verbal presentation on the proposal of Emergency Contact Hubs (ECHs) and their purpose, and helping resilience in the community.

The idea of ECHs was introduced and explained as being inspired by similar endeavours in New Zealand where such places were created for emergency purposes to help residents experiencing urgent issues such as power outages or severe flooding. Officers noted that this idea would build on existing community spirit and resilience arrangements in recognised community locations and would be community led, driven and owned. As such, officers would not be attempting to enforce a detailed structure and instead would look to volunteers to organise how they saw best but would be there to provide support and advice if needed. The aim was to formalise the communications link between communities and authorities. Authorities would know where to go to disseminate information and residents would know where to go to get help or pass information back up the chain.

The introduction of the hubs would be promoted widely on various media formats through Wiltshire Council to ensure that residents would know the locations of the sites alongside any other necessary information.

Attendees were encouraged to get in touch with Camella through the following email address if they or anyone they knew wanted to volunteer or wanted any further details: camella.town@wiltshire.gov.uk. The Chairman suggested that officers liaise with Parish Councils to discuss any existing emergency response plans and to also attend Health and Wellbeing Groups and other local meetings to gain further understanding on what will best suit each community.

	The Chairman thanked officers for their presentation on behalf on the Board and attendees.
8	Local Highway and Footway Improvement Group (LHFIG) Update
	Cllr Mark Connolly, Chairman of the LHFIG, introduced the minutes and outlined the recommendations from the previous two meetings held on 24 October 2022 and 16 January 2023. Following which, it was:
	Resolved
	The Area Board noted the minutes of the previous two meetings of the LHFIG held on 24 October 2022 and 16 January 2023 and approved the recommendations as detailed within those minutes.
9	Area Board Priority and Working Group Updates
	Cllr Chris Williams, as lead on the youth priority gave an update to the meeting. He had attended a meeting between the Yellow Brick Road Project (YBRP) and Community First. The YBRP had held football and Art Blast session for young people over the summer of 2022. Funding was in place for Art Blast sessions during the summers of 2023 and 2024. Community First also wanted to attend future YBRP sessions.
	Cllr Tony Pickernell was keen to get the Ludgershall Youth Club up and running again on and highlighted the need for volunteers and youth workers. It was further noted that Community First were planning pop up events over the next 3 months and also that Community First could help with the set up of youth provision. Funding was still available for Youth Grants.
	Cllr Mark Connolly briefly updated the Area Board on the Environmental Group and emphasised that as the topic had only recently become an Area Board priority then there wasn't that much information to relay. However, Members were informed that meetings with interested parties had begun taking place and a more formal meeting was scheduled for 20 February 2023 to outline the function and operation of the group, the results of which would be discussed at the next meeting of the Area Board. Cllr Connolly encouraged attendees to get in touch or circulate contact details for further information.
	Cllr Tony Pickernell briefly updated the Area Board on the Health and Wellbeing Group, noting the joint support of both the Area Board and Wiltshire Council in assisting the group, as well as further details on the Ludgershall and Tidworth link scheme, and the successful Christmas lunch enjoyed by Friends of Ludgershall.
10	Cost of Living/Warm Spaces
	Graeme Morrison, Strategic Engagement and Partnerships Manager, and Karlene Jammeh, Area Board Delivery Officer – South, delivered a presentation

on the impacts of the cost-of-living crisis on residents and warm spaces.

Attendees were informed that the Health and Wellbeing Group had met in late October 2022 in which discussions pertaining to community responses and availability and location of warm spaces were had, with a Sub-Group being set up to help coordinate the community response. The Sub-Group then met on 31 October 2022 with meetings scheduled regularly.

The first meeting resulted in:

- An established Network of Warm Spaces
- An aim of ensuring a warm space would be available every day by the end of November 2022
- The creation of two flyers outlining details of each warm space and other relevant information such as alternative support offered by organisations such as Wiltshire Council, Wiltshire Money, Citizens Advice, and Foodbanks.

Copies of each of the flyers was shown to Members. Further discussions were had regarding the amount of people using warm spaces generally, the use of specifically libraries as a warm place, and foodbank usage. The findings gleaned from the first few weeks of use were discussed and it was noted that warm spaces that offer additional activities such as showing films, running book clubs or providing board games were more likely to have a higher attendance. Furthermore, as the weather had been milder than not, it was suggested that groups consider delaying the opening of warm spaces until a more sustained cold snap was predicted to preserve resources. Lastly, it was suggested that the Sub-Group consider offering residents (who have received their winter fuel but don't need the full amount) the opportunity to donate it to local people in financial need.

The Chairman thanked officers for their presentation and also thanked the groups organising the Warm Spaces on behalf of the Area Board.

Please find additional information on Warm Spaces and support with the cost-of-living crisis through the following links:

Warm Spaces: Warm Spaces Tidworth & Ludgershall - Tidworth Town Council
Cost of Living Support: Council tax, benefits and financial support - Wiltshire
Council

11 Partner Updates

The Chairman referred attendees to the written updates included within the agenda and supplement 1. In addition, Lt Col Rupert Whitelegge gave a verbal update. Quite a number of troops would be going out to America during February and March, which placed pressures on their families. Warm spaces

	were a valuable resource and several of the regiments were setting up warm spaces and foodbanks in order to help regiments and their families that were struggling. The help that service men can provide to their local area was also highlighted, with one example being a figure of £14k raised and donated to the two local Primary Schools to help upgrade their SEN facilities.			
12	<u>Grants</u>			
	The Area Board considered the applications for Community Area and Youth Grant funding as detailed in the report attached to the Agenda Pack. Representatives of the organisations applying for grants spoke in support of their applications. The Area Board discussed each of the grant applications.			
	Following which, it was:			
	Resolved:			
	Community Area Grant Funding:			
	To grant the King George Playing Field, £185, towards football goal nets.			
	Reason: The application met the grants criteria 2022/23.			
	Youth Grant Funding:			
	To grant the Army Welfare Service, £5,000, towards Tidworth Youth and Community Hub.			
	Reason: The application met the grants criteria 2022/23.			
13	Date of Next Meeting			
	The date of the next meeting of the Tidworth Area Board was confirmed as Monday 20 March 2023 and not Monday 23 March 2023 which had been published in the agenda by error.			
14	Close			
	The Chairman thanked everyone for attending the meeting.			



DORSET & WILTSHIRE FIRE & RESCUE SERVICE WILTSHIRE AREA BOARD REPORT

Community Safety Plan

DWFRS Community Safety Plan can be found on the DWFRS website; http://www.dwfire.org.uk/community-safety-plan/

Prevention

We are committed to making a real difference to the lives of people in Dorset and Wiltshire. Our aim is to reduce the level of risk and harm to our communities from fire, targeting those most at risk. We do this primarily through our Safe and Well visits.

A Safe and Well visit is **FREE** and normally lasts about one hour covering topics such as:

- Using electricity safely
- Cooking safely
- Making an escape plan
- What to do if there is a fire
- Keeping children safe
- Good practice night time routine and other points relevant to you
- Identifying and discussing any further support the occupier may need

Are you or anyone you know:-

- Over the age of 65?
- Need a smoke detector?
- Have a long-term health condition?
- Suffer from poor hearing or sight loss?
- Would you struggle to escape in the event of a fire?

If you can answer yes to more than one of these questions, then please call us on 0800 038 2323 or visit https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/safe-and-well-visits/



Protection

On-going interaction by Protection Team members with Local Authorities, Private landlords and tenants regarding fire safety-related matters: external cladding systems; fire detection and warning systems; fire resisting doors (& self-closers); combustibility/fire resistance of construction materials; commercial and residential sprinklers systems and water-mist suppression systems

General Enquiries

If you have a general fire safety enquiry regarding commercial property, please email fire.safety@dwfire.org.uk and the Fire Safety Team will respond in office hours.

Fire Safety Complaint

If you wish to tell us about fire safety risks in commercial premises, such as locked or blocked fire exits, you have three options:

- You can email the fire safety department at enforcement@dwfire.org.uk
- Call 01722 69 1717 during office hours (9am-5pm).
- Call our Service Control Centre on 0306 799 0019 out of office hours (5pm-9am)

On Call Recruitment

Have you always wondered if you could join the fire service, but haven't had the opportunity to find out more? Have you found yourself seeking your next challenge, keen to give back to the local community or wanting to learn new skills including leadership and teamwork? Then becoming an on-call firefighter is for you.

As a paid position, on-call firefighters commit anywhere between 60 to 120 hours per week, during which time they must be able to respond to the station immediately.

Many have 'normal' jobs during the day, then upon their return home make themselves available overnight or during the weekends. Some of our crew respond from their workplaces during the day, and we are very grateful to their employers for releasing them to perform their vital duties.

Anyone over 18 years old can apply (although you can also apply once you are 17½) you must be able to respond and attend the fire station within 5-8 minutes, you have a good standard of physical fitness (i.e. you are generally active), and you must have the right to work in the UK.

Further information on becoming an On Call Firefighter can be found at www.dwfire.org.uk/working-for-us/on-call-firefighters/ or should you have any questions, you can call **01722 691444**.





Recent News & Events

Communities are well protected as Dorset & Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service is graded as one the highest performing fire and rescue services in England, inspection confirms

Dorset & Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service (DWFRS) continues to serve its communities well whilst managing and monitoring its efficiency in a highly effective manner, His Majesty's Inspectorate of Constabulary & Fire and Rescue Services (HMICFRS) confirmed today (20 January).

To read the full article please visit https://www.dwfire.org.uk/news/communities-are-well-protected/

Staying warm safely



It's important that everyone stays warm this winter – there are lots of ways to do that, but many of them also increase the risk of fire starting in the home.

Please do take extra care when using any of these, and don't be afraid to ask for help if you're not sure about something. You can call us FREE on 0800 038 2323, just leave a message and we will call you back.

You can also take a look at the <u>Warm Spaces website</u>, which is mapping public-accessible places where people can go to be warm, rather than using heating at home.

For further information please visit https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/save-safely/staying-warm-safely/

Station Manager - Simon Todd Email - <u>simon.todd@dwfire.org.uk</u>

Tel: 07595091925



